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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, September 17, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
5:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Rich Redick, Carl Cannon; Commissioners Larry Williams and Marla Buchanan were on conference call, as was Greg Dronkert, president, HMS; Council Vice President Bill Gulliford;  Senior Deputy General Counsel Karen Chastain,  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Cleveland Ferguson III, Deputy Chief Administrator;  Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works;   Jeremiah Cobb, Grants Management; Chris Kauffmann, Victoria Robas; Jacksonville Port Authority;  Mark Fernandez, HMS Global; Blair Fishburn,  Steve Arrington, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; James Bennett, Florida Department of  Transportation;  Fred Berley; David DePhillips;  Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record, Tim Gibbons, Florida Times-Union;  Marriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 5:10 p.m.

The Commission approved the minutes for the September 10, 2012 meeting.

The Chairman asked Commissioner Elaine Brown to report to the Commission on the day’s news event regarding the ferry, namely, that the ferry had deemed unserviceable by the U.S. Coast Guard owing to the discovery of a crack in the ferry’s hull.  Chris Kauffman, JaxPort Chief Operating Officer, distributed photographs depicting the damage near the ferry’s propeller. Expectations were to get the ferry into dry dock the following day (Tuesday, September 11th), replace a piece of steel (the majority of dry dock work is replacing steel) and painting.  It was expected that the ferry would be back in service by Friday or Saturday.  The certification process on September 13th could have not have identified the cracked hull.  The September 13th inspection was administrative, more focused on concerns such as fire extinguishers, life jackets, etc.  Greg Dronkert added that the problem was stress on the steel; it was not a matter of any deterioration.
It was Mr. Dronkert’s opinion that the ferry would be back in service by Monday, after the repair, painting and a Coast Guard inspection.


Commissioner Elaine Brown wanted to know how Hornblower or JaxPort notified the public when there is an abrupt suspension of service for emergency repairs.  Greg Dronkert indicated that the ferry operation makes use of twitter and Facebook to alert would-be passengers of the suspension of service.  Council Vice President Gulliford felt that in view of the fact that not everyone has access to tweeting and Facebook, actual signs needed to be placed on Heckscher Drive, on Mayport Road, at the Mayport Flyover and other sites.  
In an update on subcommittee work, Commissioner Elaine Brown reported that in the Subcommittee on Contract Negotiations that met in the hour prior to the Commission’s meeting, the subcommittee recommended that the Commission hire Fred Berley as contract manager with the costs being absorbed by the Ferry Task Force; Mr. Berley would work in that capacity in the next two weeks of the transition overseeing to-do items and tasks.  In addition, Mr. Berley is expected to closely scrutinize the contract.  The Commission voted to approve the recommendation.

It was agreed that before September 24th, a meeting would be convened at JaxPort to bring all of the parties involved together to address a list of numerous concerns that need to be resolved.  Mr. Berley will coordinate the meeting.  Deputy Chief Administrative Officer Cleveland Ferguson III will be involved with the meeting, as well.  The meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 20th, 10:00 a.m. at JaxPort’s Board Room, Talleyrand Avenue.  
Commissioner Aaron Bowman implored the Commission to devises a long-term plan beyond the next two weeks of transition work.  He proposed that Fred Berley be hired for the permanent position of project manager.  The Commissioner asked if such a position is a Council appointee.  Is the Commission required to advertise for the position?  To resolve how the process should work, the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, said that he would check with the Procurement Chief, Greg Pease.

In a report on the status of the JEA parcel issue, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston indicated that she had met with JEA official Donald Burch about the issue.  JEA did a site inspection last week and determined that there are four parcels at issue; the additional parcels are lift stations or wells.  The JEA claims are based on a 1997 conveyance ordinance for the transfer of water utilities to JEA from the City.   Ms. Johnston indicated that after October 1st, the City would be required to file quit claim deed for parcels owned by JEA.  Council Vice President Bill Gulliford felt that this matter merits further study.  To that end, it was suggested that Council Vice President Gulliford, Assistant General Counsel Johnston and Ferry Commissioners meet with Mr. Burch and inspect the JEA lots at issue.
With regard to the ferry’s insurance policies issue, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnson reported that HMS Global (Hornblower) had provided the City’s Risk Management Department with the requested insurance policies.  Ms. Johnston indicated that she expects to meet with Wells Fargo, HMS and Risk Management officials.  The Chair recommended that the meeting be held before the scheduled Thursday (September 20th) meeting between JaxPort, HMS and City officials at JaxPort.
In an update on the SJRFC budget status, Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, indicated  the Commission need to designate a Public Works employee to act as the contract administrator; that the contract had to be encumbered to key in the CR each month.  The Commission’s budget will be assigned to the Public Works Department.  Jessica Deal indicated that Tom Goldsbury would be the Public Works official who will oversee the ferry’s budget.  

A $5,000 donation from Jacksonville Beach had been received; that donation had not been appropriated, yet.

On the HMS Global Contract item on the agenda, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported on the Subcommittee on Contract Negotiations’ discussion of contract amendments.
(The existing contract has one amendment).  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, asked if Commissioners envisioned the need for any additional amendments to the contract.  None of the Commissioners saw the need for additional amendments.  Ms. Johnston indicated that if the Commission felt that there was a need for an additional amendment to the contract, the process would require the Commission going back to the City Council.  It was suggested that the budget and contract issues were concerns that should be raised at the Thursday meeting at JaxPort.  HMS’s Greg Dronkert recommended that the contract issue be ironed out before the Thursday JaxPort meeting.
In the discussion on the management of ferry operations, the Chair asked Kyle Billy to explain the fuel purchasing process.  Mr. Billy proceeded to explain the process.  In addition, Mr. Billy noted that he had worked out a way for the City to save money on the JEA bill for ferry operations.

In an update on potential grants for the ferry’s operations, Steve Arrington of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority, who has been working with Cherrise Wilks and Jeremiah Cobb of the City’s Grants Management, reported on a draft that had been completed that cited 15 potential grant sources, including 2 that were specifically for ferry operations.  James Bennett,  Florida Department of Transportation, reminded the Commission that grants from the Federal Highway Administration or other federal sources would still have to be processed through the Florida Department of Transportation; FDOT’s grants process still entailed a grant recipient’s paying for work upfront and FDOT, in turn, reimbursing costs invoiced and presented for payment.

Commissioner Elaine Brown broached the idea that on the day of the actual transfer of ferry operations, that there should be a ceremonial turnover of the ferry’s keys.  A press release would publicize the ceremonial last run of the ferry (8:45 p.m.)  and transfer of operations.  JaxPort’s Victoria Robas will be in charge of the special arrangements for the occasion.
Commissioner Rick Redick announced that the matter of the Baldwin school students’ request for a ferry discount for an impending science field trip has been resolved.  The students will ride the ferry free of charge, with Ferry Commissioners personally picking up the tab.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:34 PM
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